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HILL AND MOOR COMMUNITY LIAISON GROUP 
Monday 18 February 2019, 18:00 
Hill & Moor, Landfill Site Office 
 
Present:  
  
Worcestershire County Council 
 

Cllr Liz Tucker (Chair) 
Vincent Connor 
 

  
Severn Waste Services 
 
 
Hill and Moor Parish Council 
 
Bishampton and Throckmorton Parish Council 
 
 
Wyre Piddle Parish Council 
 

Michael Hornby 
Ana Gonzalez 
 
Tony Betteridge 
 
Charles Tucker 
Malcolm Argyle 
 
Misan McFarland 

 
Item 

  
Action 

 
1.0 

 
Apologies for absence 

 

   
1.1 

 
 

Apologies were received from, Richard Woodward (Worcestershire County 
Council) Fernando Capelastegui (Severn Waste Services) Emma Musgrove 
(Environment Agency) Alan Wilson (Pinvin Parish Council) 
 

 

2.0 Minutes from the previous meeting, 29 October 2018  
   

2.1 Alan Wilson represents Pinvin Parish Council (not Bishampton and 
Throckmorton Parish Council as recorded on Present:) 
 

 

   
3.0 Matters arising  

   
3.1 None 

 
 

 

4.0 
 

4.1 
 

 
 

Severn Waste Services Report 
 
A copy of the Severn Waste Services (SWS) Operational Report - January 
2019 was distributed to the group. 
 
Ana Gonzalez presented the SWS report, advising the following: 

 

 
4.2 

 
 
 
 

 
Landfilling activities continue in Cell 5.4 until April 2019 and will then revert 
back to Cell 5.3. 
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4.3 
 
 
 
 

4.4 
 

 
4.5 

 
 

4.6 
 
 
 
 
 
 

4.7 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

4.8 
 
 
 
 
 
 

4.9 
 

 
4.10 

 
 

4.11 
 
 
 

4.12 
 

 
 
 

4.13 
 
 

The restoration and capping of Cell 5.3 will be carried out in 2020. 
 
 
There have been four schedule 5 notifications during the above period: 
 
16 October 2018 – Breach of Chloride in discharge consent DC2 .  A level of 
259 mg/I was detected against a limit of 250 mg/l.  
 
19 November 2018 – Breach of Chromium in discharge consent LDC.  A 
level of 0.206 mg/I was detected against a limit of 0.2 mg/l.  
 
22 November 2018 – Breach of CO2 in boreholes BH10, BH8 and GM2. 
 

 BH107 BH8 GM2 

Limit % 3 3 1.5 

Measured level % 4.7 7.3 2.3 

 
 
21 December – Breach of CO2 in and methane in BH7 and BH8. 
 

  BH7 BH8 

CO2 Limit % 19 3 

 Measured level % 7 10.4 

Methane Limit % 1.5 1.5 

 Measured level % 33.6 24.5 

 
 
Michael Hornby advised the Group that the Breaches of methane occurred 
on the old part of the landfill which is not as well engineered as current cells. 
 
Michael Hornby stated that historically there were 6 Engines in operation and 
now there are 4 engines on site (1 spare) of which 3 are powered by 
methane to generate electricity for export to Grid. 
 
Incinerator Bottom Ash (IBA) which has been stockpiled on site since May 
2018 will be processed in May / June 2019. 
 
Vincent Connor will invite Cllr Tucker and CLG members to view the IBA 
screening by RockSolid when they mobilise next. 
 
Michael Hornby advised that a national decision/statement by the 
Environment Agency regarding IBAa end of waste criteria is now expected to 
be made in Autumn 2019. 
 
Cllr L Tucker enquired where on site BH7 and BH8 are located? 
 
Michael Hornby advised that they were on the old part of the landfill and not 
shown on the Cell Location map within the Report. 
 
Cllr L Tucker asked for qualification of the Household Recycling Centre 
Recycling Rate for 2018? 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
VGC 
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4.14 
 

 
 
 
 

4.15 
 

 
 
 
 

4.16 
 
 
 

 

Michael Hornby confirmed that the Household Recycling Centre recycling 
rate was 71.5% for 2018. 
 
Charles Tucker asked for details on 16 November 2018 - Breach of 
Chloride? 
 
Michael Hornby stated that this was detected within surface water run-off and 
may have been the result of 'concentration' of chemical on site.  
 
Charles Tucker asked for details on 19 November 2018 - Breach of 
Chromium? 
 
Michael Hornby stated that levels are monitored throughout the year and 
levels are 'Balanced' if any one area demonstrates an increase. 
 
Misan McFarland arranged to have a tour of the landfill site in the 4x4 with 
Michael Hornby. 
 
 

5.0 
 

5.1 
 

5.2 
 

Environment Agency Report 
 
No Officer in attendance. 
 
Emma Musgrove will send report details to Ana Gonzalez. 
 

 
 
 
 
EM 
 

 
6.0 

 
6.1 

 
 

7.0 
 

8.0 

 
AOB 
 

No items. 
 
 
The next meeting is scheduled for 18.00 Monday 17 June 2019. 
 
Meeting closed at 18.30 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 


